THE SEWER BOARD MEETING OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD VIA ZOOM.COM ON THURSDAY, JUNE 11, 2020 AT 9:15 A.M.  

PRESENT: Ed Wilkinson, member and Nathan Grimes, member and Mayor Gahan, President.
ALSO PRESENT:  April Dickey, Sandy Boofter, Rob Sartell, Shane Gibson, Larry Summers and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:
Mayor Gahan called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

APPROVAL OR CORRECTION OF THE FOLLOWING MINUTES:

Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the May 28, 2020 Regular Meeting Minutes, Mr. Grimes second, all voted in favor.
BIDS/CONTRACTS:
NEW BUSINESS:
1. Gary Brinkworth re: Plat approval for The Village at Autumn Grove
Mr. Summers stated that Mr. Brinkworth wasn’t going to be able to make the meeting but he did have a chance to speak with him on this particular project.  He said this is a subdivision off of Kenzig Road and it has gone through planning and zoning.  He stated that it went to the board of works on Tuesday but he didn’t have a chance to talk to him before that meeting.  He explained that the only thing the sewer board will be saying is that they have the ability to serve this particular parcel and the subdivision that is going on it so he does not see any issues with the sewer board approving this at this time.
Mr. Wilkinson asked if he is going to come back later for sewer credits.

Mr. Sartell stated that the credits have been approved for this project.

Mr. Grimes asked what the HOA lot is and how do you get to it or is it just open area.
Mr. Summers stated that he doesn’t have the plat in front of him at this moment but he can get that answer before the end of the meeting.

Mr. Grimes stated that he is not opposed to the project at all but just had that question.

Mr. Summers stated that it is a very steep slope back in that section and kind of goes back into a drainage area.

Mr. Grimes stated that he just doesn’t see any access to it.

Mr. Summers stated that he will check with Mr. Brinkworth to find out where the access is to that particular lot.
Mr. Grimes moved to approve, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.

2. Rick and Pam Gadjen re: Request for variance from installing new sewer                connection

Mrs. Glotzbach stated that there was an email in the packet and that Mr. Condon had told Mrs. Gadjen to call her to get on the agenda.  She said that she didn’t know if Mr. Sartell knew anything about it.

Mr. Sartell stated no and said that this is the first he has heard about it.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he had some comments about some of the pictures because it looks like one of those situations where you could create quite a bit of conflict for the future.  He said that on a request like this, he would prefer to put it off until we have a live meeting because it is not really conducive to doing in these remote meetings. 
Mr. Sartell stated that they will contact them to see what they are requesting. 
Mr. Wilkinson moved to table this item until the board has a live meeting, Mr. Grimes second, all voted in favor.
COMMUNICATIONS - PUBLIC:
COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:
SEWER ADJUSTMENTS:
Mrs. Dickey presented a leak adjustment request for Billy Paymer in the amount of $1,690.27 for a leak that occurred along the side of the driveway going from the house to the water meter.  She explained that the water went into the yard and the leak was repaired by Stemler Plumbing.  She said that consumption is back to normal.  Supporting documents are attached.

Mr. Grimes moved to approve, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.
FINANCIAL REPORT:
Mr. Wilkinson reported that our revenue has been holding out very well and the total for five months is about $6.1M and expenses are about $6.8M.  He said that $700,000.00 really is in the capital projects and our operating revenue and expenses have been within 5% so we’re holding very normal with no unusual activity at all.
TABLED ITEMS:

1.  Leak Adjustment Request re: Joshua Kelly ($3,704.58)

Mrs. Dickey stated that she hasn’t gotten anything from Mr. Kelly and asked if it should be removed from the agenda until she gets more information.

Mayor Gahan asked how long it has been.

Mrs. Dickey stated that it has been a couple of meetings now.

Mayor Gahan stated that it makes sense to take if off the agenda until the new information is received. 
OLD BUSINESS:

1.   Clark Dietz 
Mr. Christmas gave an update on Silver Hills.  He stated that since the last meeting, the contractor did complete the paving work and the work on the lift station portion of the job is essentially complete.  He said that Duke Energy is supposed to be in there next week to install the new power service and once that is in, it is really ready to go other than starting it up. He stated that on the gravity sewer portion of the job, the attorneys were able to secure the easement at the downstream end which has been the most difficult one to acquire.  He said there is still one at the very top of the hill that they are still working but now since we have the downstream one, we can go ahead and lay the pipe.  He stated that the contractor submitted their submittals for the manholes and we will approve those today and basically release them for construction.

Mr. Wilkinson asked Mr. Christmas if he checked to make sure they were 5 ft. manholes.

Mr. Christmas stated that he has talked to them and they have them to where they can be ordered as 5 ft.  He explained that he went back and looked at the design manual and it states that new manholes need to be 48 inches and larger and replacement manholes are 5 ft. in diameter.  He said that since it is worded that way and these are new manholes, they planned on 4 ft. but we can make them 5 ft. at a little additional cost.  He stated that he wanted to confirm that is what the board wants to do.  He said it is about $5,000.00 to upsize all of the manholes from 4 ft. to 5 ft.  

Mr. Wilkinson stated that they made that change for system wide and he thought that as many times as they talked about it that they would get that language right in the operating manual.  He said that if it is not right yet then we need to get it right.

Mr. Christmas stated that he thought the same thing and told them that the cost would be on them and they said that it wouldn’t so he went and looked at it and had to agree with them.  He added that if we want all manholes to be 5 ft., we need to change that wording.

Mr. Wilkinson asked Mr. Sartell to follow up on that.

Mr. Sartell stated that he would have to contact Todd with GRW because he pretty much holds the lock and key to doing the updates on that.  He said he will check with him.

Mr. Christmas asked in the interim if the board wants him to tell them to go ahead and put the 5 ft. in. at the additional cost of about $5,000.00.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that a 4 ft. manhole is just not functional with equipment, etc. so we do need to change that to 5 ft. He added that we shouldn’t keep building our system, which will last for 100 years, too small when our community is expanding.  He also added that he has been in the 4 ft. manholes and watched people work in them and they are always very restrictive.

Mr. Christmas stated that he agrees and he really thought that the language in the design manual indicated 5 ft. but it didn’t.  He explained that this one was done off of basically a sketch and we bid it that way and just referenced the design manual for installation and the plans were developed later so they based the size of the manholes on the design manual which is 4 ft.  He said then we told them that they need to be 5 ft. so that’s how we have gotten to this point.  He also said that he thinks the design manual needs to reflect 5 ft. for all manholes and not just replacements.

Mr. Grimes moved to approve 5 ft. manholes, Mr. Wilkinson second, all voted in favor.
UTILITY REPORT:
Mr. Sartell reported that everyone in his department is doing well and they are at ¾ staff level and started Phase 1 of bringing back employees this week with no issues.  He said that they started treating for phosphorus in mid-May and those numbers are coming in as they should be and he is expecting another shipment of chemical today.  He added that the plant is operating very well.  
CLAIMS:
Mrs. Boofter presented the following claims for the period of 05/21/20 to 06/10/20 in the amount of $458,035.90:


	Sewer Claims 
	 Amount 
	Dept

	L&D MAILMASTERS, INC.
	            1,357.53 
	SEW

	L&D MAILMASTERS, INC.
	               223.36 
	SEW

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	               435.50 
	SEW

	CK REAL ESTATE LLC
	            2,979.16 
	SEW

	CK REAL ESTATE LLC
	               541.66 
	SEW

	RAGER, AMY
	               706.51 
	SEW

	NEW LEAF INCOME FUND, LLC.
	               413.93 
	SEW

	SURGERY PARTNERS
	               441.68 
	SEW

	HUFF, ANGELINA
	                 76.17 
	SEW

	
	
	

	Total
	            7,175.50 
	

	
	
	

	ACE HARDWARE
	                 49.29 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                 30.93 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                 20.37 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                   4.99 
	WWTP

	ACE HARDWARE
	                 62.95 
	WWTP

	DAN CRISTIANI EXCAVATING CO.
	            4,996.83 
	WWTP

	DAN CRISTIANI EXCAVATING CO.
	          14,586.58 
	WWTP

	AMERICAN TRAILER SALES
	            5,067.50 
	WWTP

	BLACK DIAMOND
	                 65.00 
	WWTP

	BLACK DIAMOND
	                 45.00 
	WWTP

	CSX TRANSPORTATION
	                 25.00 
	WWTP

	CLARK-FLOYD LANDFILL LLC.
	          13,673.34 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	            2,400.00 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	                 84.76 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	                 84.76 
	WWTP

	CINTAS #302
	                 84.76 
	WWTP

	CLARK-DIETZ
	               585.00 
	WWTP

	CLARK-DIETZ
	            1,593.39 
	WWTP

	CLARK-DIETZ
	            1,383.80 
	WWTP

	CLARK-DIETZ
	            1,935.00 
	WWTP

	STAPLES
	               380.14 
	WWTP

	HANNUM,WAGLE & CLINE
	            8,840.00 
	WWTP

	HANNUM,WAGLE & CLINE
	            8,040.00 
	WWTP

	E-Z CONSTRUTION CO.,INC.
	          35,200.00 
	WWTP

	E-Z CONSTRUTION CO.,INC.ESCROW
	          24,495.00 
	WWTP

	ORR SAFETY EQUIPMENT CO.
	               380.00 
	WWTP

	RED WINGS SHOE STORE
	               250.00 
	WWTP

	CUES INC.
	            6,100.00 
	WWTP

	SAFETY-KLEEN CORP.
	               268.24 
	WWTP

	BYRNE'S GARAGE INC.
	               152.50 
	WWTP

	USA BLUE BOOK
	                 80.04 
	WWTP

	USA BLUE BOOK
	               918.81 
	WWTP

	USA BLUE BOOK
	               489.13 
	WWTP

	BIOCHEM, INC.
	            5,381.96 
	WWTP

	BIOCHEM, INC.
	            4,275.43 
	WWTP

	BIOCHEM, INC.
	          10,102.50 
	WWTP

	DELTA SERVICES, LLC
	               337.00 
	WWTP

	SPENCER MACHINE & TOOL CO.,INC
	            1,170.00 
	WWTP

	STANTEC CONSULTING SERVICES
	            1,970.00 
	WWTP

	GRIPP, INC.
	            6,030.16 
	WWTP

	METRO ANSWERING SERIVCE
	               129.50 
	WWTP

	AIRGAS-MID AMERICA
	               150.10 
	WWTP

	CRUM'S HEATING & COOLING
	               621.25 
	WWTP

	METTLER TOLEDO, LLC
	               441.06 
	WWTP

	NCL OF WISCONSIN INC
	               667.69 
	WWTP

	HACH COMPANY
	               151.57 
	WWTP

	HACH COMPANY
	               994.66 
	WWTP

	ECO-TECH, LLC-WASTE LOGISTICS
	               640.65 
	WWTP

	IUPPS
	               774.25 
	WWTP

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	               676.50 
	WWTP

	APPLEGATE FIFER PULLIAM-WIRE
	            1,497.80 
	WWTP

	ELEMENT MATERIALS TECHNOLOGY
	                 80.20 
	WWTP

	NAPA OF NEW ALBANY
	                 29.98 
	WWTP

	NAPA OF NEW ALBANY
	                 11.98 
	WWTP

	NAPA OF NEW ALBANY
	                 33.56 
	WWTP

	CARD SERVICES
	               306.61 
	WWTP

	CARD SERVICES
	                 65.55 
	WWTP

	EIC CONTRACTORS INC
	            3,962.00 
	WWTP

	QUADIENT FINANCE USA, INC.
	            1,003.00 
	WWTP

	GOTTA GO INC.
	            1,602.00 
	WWTP

	GOTTA GO INC.
	            1,869.00 
	WWTP

	SECURITY PROS, LLC
	               270.00 
	WWTP

	PRO-WEST & ASSOC., INC
	                 63.60 
	WWTP

	ALLTERRAIN PAVING & CONSTRUCT
	            1,700.00 
	WWTP

	MITCHELL & STARK CNST *ESCROW
	          58,090.04 
	WWTP

	VALVOLINE, LLC
	               109.60 
	WWTP

	WESTERN FIRST AID & SAFTEY
	               369.75 
	WWTP

	WESTERN FIRST AID & SAFTEY
	            5,331.49 
	WWTP

	
	
	

	Total
	        243,283.55 
	

	
	
	

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	               713.53 
	TU

	POSTMASTER
	          30,000.00 
	TU

	POSTMASTER
	               200.00 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   7.92 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	SILVER CREEK WATER
	                   9.47 
	TU

	CLARK CO. REMC
	            1,011.07 
	TU

	VERIZON WIRELESS
	            2,271.80 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	               327.69 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	                 40.29 
	TU

	HARRISON CO. REMC
	                 91.76 
	TU

	AMERICAN WATER
	            1,650.00 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               240.94 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	                 23.34 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	                 45.17 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	                 16.37 
	TU

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	               346.00 
	TU

	SECURITY PROS, LLC
	                 62.00 
	TU

	ALLTERRAIN PAVING & CONSTRUCT
	        160,363.10 
	TU

	MITCHELL & STARK CONST. INC
	        179,032.05 
	TU

	MITCHELL & STARK CNST *ESCROW
	            9,422.74 
	TU

	SPECTRUM BUSINESS
	               154.28 
	TU

	SPECTRUM BUSINESS
	            1,444.63 
	TU

	ALLTERRAIN PAVING - ESCROW
	            8,440.16 
	TU

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	               668.25 
	TU

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	               705.38 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	                 17.00 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	               121.46 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	               387.94 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	                 17.00 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	                 44.11 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	               394.27 
	TU

	VECTREN ENERGY DELIVERY
	                 80.72 
	TU

	AT&T
	               588.89 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               358.04 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               209.33 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	          56,939.84 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               735.24 
	TU

	CROWN SERVICES INC
	               481.00 
	TU

	QUADIENT FINANCE USA, INC.
	                 59.00 
	TU

	VERIZON CONNECT MWF, INC.
	               257.30 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 41.18 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 40.15 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 42.17 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 40.15 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 40.15 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 40.21 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 20.04 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 20.04 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 20.01 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 40.19 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	                 20.00 
	TU

	INDIANA AMERICAN WATER
	               247.16 
	TU

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                   4.17 
	TU

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                   4.17 
	TU

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                   4.17 
	TU

	NEW ALBANY MUNICIPAL UTILTIES
	                   4.17 
	TU

	POSTMASTER
	               400.00 
	TU

	GIBSON LAW OFFICE, LLC
	               623.70 
	TU

	FLOYD COUNTY TREASURER
	                 39.00 
	TU

	STORMWATER\DRAINAGE FUND
	          57,917.39 
	TU

	SANITATION FUND
	        177,695.73 
	TU

	BANK OF NEW YORK TRUST CO.
	        460,996.00 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	            3,839.82 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	            1,265.72 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               118.35 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	               925.15 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	                 47.98 
	TU

	DUKE ENERGY
	                 31.60 
	TU

	
	
	

	Total
	     1,162,564.47 
	

	
	
	

	Grand Total
	     1,413,023.52 
	


Mr. Wilkinson moved to approve the above claims, Mr. Grimes second, all voted in favor.


ADJOURN:
There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 9:37 a.m. 

_____________________________


____________________________

Mayor Gahan, President



Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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